ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 14

December 14, 2008

From John Hoffmann

LONGVIEW $$$:  I an terribly sorry…but in my regular check of money that is going into the Longview Glass Double Wide addition…(that some with the city have refused to admit is part of the overall cost of the project)…I missed a number of items on the October 13 list of outstanding bills.  (I missed this as I was out of town for that meeting and just caught up on all my backlogged reading.)

Here is what more dollars were spent for that is beyond the $1.15 million the mayor claimed in the fall newsletter as the cost for the Longview Project.

$   81.00      Clock

$ 215.00      Easel

$ 349.00      Garment Rack 

$  39.96      Hangers

$ 179.00     Literature Stand

$ 155.00     Magazine Rack

$ 159.00     Portable Screen

$ 219.00     Safe

$  89.00      Shredder

$ 859.00     Wireless PA System 

$  13.00      Appointment Book

Now here is what is on the bill list for Longview House for December 8, 2008:

$ 611.00      Coffee Supplies

$  363.00     More Coffee Supplies

$    11.94     Wheels for Coat Rack

S    42.00     Ladder

JAVA JIVE:  Gee Whiz $974 for coffee services at the Longview Farm House.  Now neither of the Parks Department staff (Director Anne Nixon and Jordon Geist) drink coffee so we don’t have to worry about staffers turning into a Java Junkie on us.   In the first two weeks that Longview Farmhouse was open to public from 8am to 10am no one from the public showed up.  Each day at least one staffer is at the house between 8 and 10.

With the lack of public showing up at the glass-double wide, wouldn’t it be cheaper if anyone at the house wanted a cup of joe for a city staffer to drive them across the street to Starbucks and then drive them back to Longview? 

The coffee vending machine and supplies were eventually removed from the warrant list (list of bills to pay) after the Director of Finance and I raised questions about it. … I moved to remove this from the warrant list at the request of the Parks Director and the Director of Finance.  Fred Meyland-Smith made a point to be sure that it was being removed for questions with the vender and not because I wanted it removed.      

OH THE CROWDS:  Well for the first eight days that the new addition to the Longview farm House has been open to public between the hours of 8am and 10am, the number of the general public entering the addition has been exactly…zero.   The first day when I stopped by after 9am there was Parks Director Anne Nixon, parks employee Jordon Geist and Public Works Director Craig Wilde.  On other days there was Jordon and Anne and on one day there was Anne and John Copeland.

Now while the addition remained unvisited there were plenty of people walking in the park, even on cold mornings.  There were also two bulletin boards at the park and neither one had a simple 8x10 sheet of paper posted telling park users that the addition was open. For the first two weeks in December the Glass Double-Wide was open and nobody in the park knew it.

Now we budgeted $1.6 million for a building addition that we had no use study for with no idea who would use it.  We now have a building that holds 100 people but we don’t have adequate parking for the building and the actual park.  We had a grand opening in September but then kept the building CLOSED for the next 10 weeks.  Now that we have the building open for 10 hours a week we are not telling anyone.   This is really turning out to be an interesting government model.     

THE HIDEN COSTS AT LONGVIEW:  Let’s add on to the Mayor’s figure of $1.15 million for the cost of the glass double-wide the $100,000 for the architect…that takes it up to $1.25 million.  Now let’s add $51,935.94 in the extra costs we have turned up in the last four months.  That puts the costs at $1.31 million.  I don’t have the bill lists prior to joining the Board of Aldermen, but if anyone tries to sell you that the addition at Longview cost $1.15 million, don’t buy it. 

I’M DREAMING OF A BLUE (Neon Electric Blue) CHRISTMAS:   I could not help but notice driving past the Longview Farm House on Saturday  night that someone has strung up neon blue lights outside on some small trees that the garden club or the deer have not killed.  Now I have to think that farmhouses along Clayton Road in the 1930s, 40s and 50s did not display electric blue lighting. If Longview is going to have holiday decorating shouldn’t it fit the period of the house?  A nice large wreath with flood lighting…or maybe the nearest fir or pine tree with colored lights or even whites lights would be more historically appropriate…but not electric neon blue.     

I mentioned the blue lights to Anne Nixon on Sunday while I was at the first half of the city’s last minute free lunch with Mayor Dalton at MoBap Hospital before the ribbon cutting on Highway 40.  She told me that the garden club told her they were putting up white lights.  The lights were put up by Claire and some volunteers.

During the day I was out in far West County and on the way home after dark I passed Longview park and the lights still looked blue to both me and my wife. 

Once home I received an e-mail from parks Chair, Lynn Wright, who mentioned that Claire had purchased new low-energy-LED white lights that look blue.  Okay…I must be behind the technology curve.  They are white lights, but they look like blue lights.  Well in my day we called them BLUE lights, it was under the “looks like a duck, quacks like a duck law of common sense.”   In doing online research I have found the white LED lights looking blue is a common complaint.  Again if they look blue than how are they white?   

Now perhaps you could drive by Longview and let me or Lynn know if you think they are blue or white lights…I’d love to hear from you. 

That said the garden club’s greenery on the farmhouse looks nice and gave the place traditional appearance, before the installation of the LED white/blue lights.   

THE GARDEN CLUB PROPOSAL OR IS IT THE LANSCPING CLUB?:  The $7,000 proposal voted on by the Parks and Trails Commission to the Mason Ridge Garden Club (the club with no bylaws, no elected officers run by a lady from Creve Coeur) was not in the budget and was not discussed during the work session. 

I did show plans to a well known and well respected local gardener.  Here are just a few of her comments:

Claire stated she thought her group could care for
it, but if they needed help, they would get city staff to help.  Jordan and
Tom have way too much to do to get involved in flower bed maintenance.  If
the volunteer help should decrease over time (all gardeners get older and
creakier) for whatever reason, maintaining this large an intensively planted
area could become a problem for the city. Keep it small.  Plan the front so
it can be simply maintained by a landscape company, if necessary, with
periodic mulching and pruning.

2 - Complexity of the plantings--lots of different kinds of plants close
together, sort of a hodge-podge.  Difficulty confining each to its specific
area (plants haven't seen the plans with the little circles they are
supposed to stay in).  Keep it simple.  As for wedding pictures, simple
backgrounds are usually better than busy, distracting surroundings

3 - Need to consider the age/era of the house.  The City retained the
100-year old farm house; now we need to respect its age and original setting
with the landscaping.  The front should utilize historically appropriate
design, plants and containers.  No Japanese maple tree, hanging baskets,
cement pots, birdbaths, etc.

4 - If T&C wants to promote the "Green" idea, utilize more natives for water
savings, perhaps avoiding the cost of repairing or replacing the sprinkler
system.  "Native" is more important than "Plant of Merit."

5 - Minimize the potential for deer damage and need for expensive and
labor-intensive spraying.  Remove all hostas.  Leave current hydrangeas and
see what happens.

6. - Scale down the number of annuals (550 in current plan) which are
costly, labor-intensive, and often require frequent watering.  Spots of
color can be as beautiful (and sometimes more interesting) than a mass of
color.

At Monday’s Board of Aldermen meeting Parks and Trails chair, Lynn Wright announced that she was forming a committee to review and recommend all plans for plantings and landscaping around the Longview Farm House. Included on the committee was Claire Chosid.  This is interesting, since the person (Claire, a non-resident) who already submitted a plan will be on the committee recommending plans.  This seems like a bit of a conflict of interest.

At the November 24 Board of Aldermen Work Session meeting, Alderwoman Lynn Wright made the claim that we have grant money to deal with the honeysuckle issue at the park and don’t need to touch the $7,000 for the Garden Club.  I checked and rechecked the 2009 budget and could not find any grant money for the Honeysuckle removal.  Then on December 1st I asked Parks Director Anne Nixon and she said we did not apply for and will not be receiving any grant money for honeysuckle removal from the parks.   

A REMINDER IF YOU ARE THINKING OF FORWARDING THIS NEWSLETTER TO MRS. CHOSID…PLEASE KEEP IN MIND THAT NEWSLETTER #12 SICKENED HER.  NO ONE SHOULD WANT TO SICKEN ANYONE.      

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING December 8:

DEER AND DEER HYSTERECTOMIES:  Let’s get this out of the way first. The board managed to seek into the budget without any debate that the majority of the money that is going to be spent on deer control is going to be for providing deer with hysterectomies.  Originally the Deer Task Force was going to have a proposal go to the Board and then the Board in ordinance form would debate the merits and vote on an ordinance concerning deer control.   We did finally receive the report two months late from the Deer Task Force.  We did debate and discuss the report and budget recommendations in the off-the-record pre-meeting work sessions. We never debated this in actual on-the-record Board of Aldermen meetings. We never voted on elements of the plan, such as sharpshooters (which I favor) and $75,000 or more for deer hysterectomies (which I oppose as being a waste of money at anytime, but especially during a recession). 

The end run was simply to include $150,000 in the budget for deer control without open debate at a regular Board of Alderman meeting.  First it was for $100,000 for deer sterilizations (which we all know are really hysterectomies) $20,000 for admin costs, aerial deer census and a consultant and $30,000 for sharpshooters.  Then on December 8, Alderman Bill Kuehling wanted to reduce the amount to $130,000 with hysterectomies for 75 deer, administration and sharpshooters. He had originally included $20,000 toward the $150,000 being funds originally transferred from Beautification Grants issued by the Conservation Commission. However, those grants were never included in the current budget for 2009. 

After a thorough discussion everyone but me thought $150,000 should be budgeted for deer control. I have to say I am against any plan where 50% are more of the funding goes to deer hysterectomies. 

The deer did not come up as an agenda item at the regular meeting.  Instead the deer issue was hidden in the budget proposal.  The only way to vote against deer hysterectomies was to vote against the budget.  The budget was approved on a 7-1 vote, I voted against it since it included $75,000 for deer hysterectomies and since it allowed the deer control issue not to be debated during on-the-record regular Board of Aldermen meetings.  In other words $150,000 budget item including the dubious $75,000 for field hysterectomies found a backdoor into the 2009 budget.     

THE SECRET DEER MEETING:  A resident e-mailed me on Tuesday and wrote that she was at the Deer Task Force meeting on December 5 at 7:30 in the morning.  (7:30am is always a good time to get full citizen attendance.)  She wrote that during the meeting Fred Meyland-Smith moved to go into CLOSED SESSION to discuss a personnel issue.  I wrote Bill Kuehling and he confirmed that this happened.

I have a problem with any elected body going into CLOSED SESSION, but the Deer Task Force is simply an advisory committee.  The Deer Task Force has no employees under it to go into Closed Session regarding “Personnel” issues.   

In fact the city code stated the “Personnel Reason” for going into Closed Sessions is for” “Hiring, firing, disciplining or promoting of particular employees by a public governmental body when personal information about the employee is discussed or recorded” as the reason to go into CLOSED SESSION.  Since the Deer Task Force can not hire, fire or discipline or promote any employee it can not very well go into CLOSED SESSION for “personnel reasons.”  I have asked the city attorney for an opinion on this matter and I am considering asking the Attorney General’s Office for an opinion.  Four days after making the request of the city attorney I have not received a reply. 

THE NEW CONSULTANT:  I was also a little miffed that being an alderman of the ward with the highest population of deer in the city that I was not informed by e-mail or a note in the pre-meeting packet prepared every weekend before the Board Meetings,  that the city had hired a Deer Consultant for $3,300 on December 2.   Also the city administrator did not tell me before the work session of the regular board meeting. 

As mentioned in our last newsletter, Dr. DeNicola of White Buffalo, Inc. in Connecticut had been the only person as of November 24 to bid for the consulting work. Frankly I was very impressed with DeNicola from the Deer Forum held last June at Maryville University.  I was also aware of the work he did to thin deer herds where I lived in suburban Washington, DC.   One has to find it a little odd though that our consultant is also likely to be the only contender for the contractor’s job to thin the deer herd since he offers both sharpshooters and is the only person who conducts deer hysterectomies.  

However, I was troubled that the city staff kept the hiring of Dr. DeNicola from some elected officials and from the public.  The public is interested in this issue and there is no reason to keep them in the dark.   

SECRETS:  The fact that elected officials were not informed about the deer incident at the Home Depot Store, that the Deer Task Force went into a Closed Meeting and that the hiring of the deer management consultant are signs to me that someone in city government does not want to keep people informed on these issues. The mayor keeps talking about having transparency in government…well these are not very good examples have having a transparent government.            

APPOINTMENTS AND THE P.H.A.S.E. COMMISSION:  Here is a well known commission…The Public Health and Sanitation/Environment Commission.  This crack city commission is chaired by Alderman Steve Fons.  They have not actually had a meeting with a quorum for a couple of years.  The last attempt to hold a meeting was on January 8 of 2008.  Basically no one showed up for the meeting.  This commission is supposed to meet quarterly, however there was only one attempt in 2008 for a meeting. In 2007 only three members showed up for the lone meeting. This begs the question…why have a PHASE Commission?  

Well imagine my surprise to find that the mayor is appointing a resident to the PHASE Commission, despite the fact that it does not meet and when attempts were to meet no one showed up.  I had to ask why we are bothering and why don’t we do the smart thing, which would be dissolve the PHASE COMMISION. 

The mayor answered that question, by saying he wanted to create a new commission to continue the work of his new “Green Team” that has been meeting on conservation and recycling issues. That led me to ask if that was the case was it not premature to appoint someone to a commission that does not meet and wouldn’t it be wise to make the appointment once the mayor’s new commission is formed?  The mayor said he felt otherwise.  Of course this is not a big issue since it is an unpaid position to a commission that has not done anything including have an actual meeting in over 24 months.  

Concerning having a commission to continue the work of the “Green Team”…isn’t this another bureaucratic level?  The mayor can just make it a staff policy to go green.  Of course by keeping things streamlined, you do not create more supporters through unnecessary appointments.  Apparently good government is replaced by politics as usual, just at the local level.  

HERE COMES THE JUDGE:  I have been attending a number of sessions of our municipal court since I was elected to see how the court was being run. The municipal judge, Dean Waidemer is a former assistant prosecutor in St. Louis. Over the years I have attended municipal court, magistrate court, associate circuit court, district court, circuit court, plus administrative courts and hearings hundreds of times.  Judge Waidemer seemed to be a pretty good judge…with a couple of exceptions.  He was up for reappointment and was before the Board of Aldermen.  Of course I was the only one to ask him any questions. 

First things first.  Judge Waidemer does something that tries me crazy.  He routinely tells a defendant, usually entering a plea in a DWI case that his or her lawyer got them a very good deal.  I hate it when judges reduce a guilty plea to the status of a “deal.”  Especially when in fact the defendant’s lawyer did not get a very special deal.  It is the same deal that any lawyer is offered.  All they have to do is be able to walk into the municipal center and not be disbarred and they will get exactly the same deal that Clarence Darrow would get if he was alive today.   The other thing I can not stand is that a “pro se” defendant (someone who can not afford an attorney and represents himself) can not get the same deal.  In fact the city prosecutor has a sign up that says only lawyers can enter the conference room to speak with him. 

Judge Waidemer explained that he feeds defendants this “good deal” line to impress upon them they are fortunate and need to take advantage of the probation they are getting and not to repeat the violation.

Next I mentioned that I had kept track of the number os suspended imposition of sentences (SIS) that he issues to DWI defendants versus the suspended execution of sentence (SES).  The SIS leaves the drunk driver without a record of conviction while the SES still gives them probation but they have a record of conviction for DWI.  In the case of the SIS the defendant usually pays $350 to $500 for a speeding violation but gets no record of being a drunk driver.  I told the judge with the amount of public education concerning the dangers of drunk driving, why does he feel it is necessary to give a break in sentences?  Everyone who is a licensed driver has had plenty of warnings about what can happen if you are caught drunk driving.

He replied that he did not want to over punish someone who made one mistake.

This response caused me to remind him that government and academic research has shown that the average person arrested for the first time as a drunk driver has actually driven while intoxicated between 10 and 20 times before being caught and some studies claim as many as 100 times. 

The longer I am in office the more I am not surprised by the lack of curiosity of the other aldermen.  The municipal court brings in about $1.4 million in revenue after costs a year. I for one want to observe how well it works on a semi-regular basis. 

The court has a number of problems, including parking and docketing and even case file management during court. (A defendant is expected to check in at the court clerk’s office, which will cause the file to be pulled.  But it is not unusual for the defendant to do so then go into the court and wait and wait and never get called because their file was not taken into the courtroom.)                

SNOW JOB:   During the final discussion of the budget at the off-the-record work session before the Board of Aldermen meeting, Steve Fons took great exception over the $150,000 for snow removal in the budget. Fons pointed out that in 2007 we had only spent $101,000 for snow removal, so how could we justify increasing it 50%.  Steve then went into a diatribe on how 40% of the city’s streets are private and shouldn’t receive any city snow plowing. 

On some issues Steve doesn’t always appear to the sharpest tack in the box.  Complaining about $150,000 being budgeted for 2009, Steve failed to mention that we are already way beyond $150,000 for 2008 and with another three weeks to go we are estimating spending $201,000 in 2008.  In other words 2009 is budgeted at a reduction from 2008, despite the fact that we added additional contractor’s trucks for snow removal. 

I pointed out that by padding the snow removal accounts was actually conservative budgeting…since snow removal is probably the fourth most important issue in municipal government, behind police, fire, and roads. I then mentioned the increased in the price of road salt, after we made our 2009 purchase. I added the fact that you have to be prepared for two 16 inch snows and hope for just two 4 inch snows.  I then reminded him in 1978 when we had heavy snows and could not get replacement salt because the Mississippi River was closed to barge traffic due to ice.  In 1988 we had 8 consecutive December days where the temperature never got above Zero…and again barge traffic was halted on the Mississippi.     

Steve said he wrote the state auditor asking for an opinion if it was proper to plow private streets.  (As we had discussed in earlier newsletters, the city attorney gave an opinion that providing plowing to open streets for public safety services would be a legitimate reason for the city to plow all streets, both private and public ones.)

I then told Fons he should remember two words…Jane Byrne…when considering snow plowing.   I don’t think Steve had a clue as to what I was talking about.  Byrne was the first woman mayor of Chicago and seemed like a tough leader after the death of Richard J. Daily, until the city was shutdown by a snowstorm that overwhelmed the city’s ability to plow snow.  Byrne lost big in her reelection attempt.

I have no idea what Steve is thinking about.  Does he really think withholding snow removal service to 40% of the residents is a good idea?

GET OUT OF THE STREET:  I know we discussed this in past newsletters, perhaps even too much.  But I thought an incident on November 20, 2008 made my point perfectly on why we need this as a simple traffic safety measure and not an anti-soliciting ordinance. Athletes from  nearby Villa  Duchesne were selling newspapers in the middle of Clayton Road and Ballas Road on Old Newsboys Day.  Now I have to say that while doing something that raises money for charity is nice, but to place kids in the middle of one of the busier intersections since the closing of Highway 40, does not win the school staff any common sense awards.  Of course a kid got hit by a car and suffered a broken wrist which ended her winter sports’ season. 

She was standing on a median on Ballas when she was hit by the rearview mirror of a passing car.  The striking vehicle’s driver did not stop.  Perhaps he was not aware he had hit the 17-year-old.  She was not aware her wrist was broken until she returned to school and the swelling and pain would not subside. 

NOT ENOUGH Ws:  Now as a cop and as a detective I was always a big “W” guy.  I wanted to answer as many W’s as possible and the one “H” in reports that I wrote.  So I was a little disappointed after I obtained the police report.  The officer wrote the girl was hit while she was standing on the median on Ballas.  He never answered the obvious question of “what the heck was she doing standing on a narrow traffic channeling median during morning rush hour traffic?  Why was she there?  Who put her in harm’s way?  Once we found out a number of students were working the intersection trying to sell newspapers the next question pops up…Why didn’t the police enforce our existing anti-solicitation ordinance by at least ordering them out of the street? Or in other words…How (the one H word) did this happen?...The school was not very smart about putting kids in the middle of a busy intersection and the police failed to enforce our local law.       

Well I gave the same speech I gave to the police commission on how this needed to be enacted so, it was a pure traffic safety ordinance and could not be challenged on first amendment grounds. 

CLEAR AS MAYORIAL MUD: Well the mayor said the ordinance was not very clear.  Well the ordinance was originally written by me and then changed to its present form by the mayor’s city attorney.  

Here is the bill:

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE MUNICIPAL CODE OF THE CITY OF TOWN AND COUNTRY, MISSOURI, BY ADDING TO SECTION 350.070 the following:

C.  EXCEPT IN AN EMERGENCY, A PEDESTRIAN SHALL NOT WALK, CROSS, JOG OR PROPEL THEMSELVES USING ROLLER SKATES, ROLLER BLADES OR ANY OTHER SIMILAR DEVICE, OR OTHERWISE STAND, ENTER INTO, UPON OR ACROSS ANY ROADWAY WITHIN A DISTANCE OF 350 FEET OF A CROSSWALK AT AN INTERSECTION CONTROLLED BY TRAFFIC CONTROL DEVICES. PEDESTRIANS SHALL CROSS A ROADWAY AS REQUIRED IN THIS CHAPTER.

It says at major intersections you have to use the crosswalk to enter the traveled portions of the road and can not do it elsewhere. 

NEVER HAPPENED TO ME:  Alderwoman Lynn Wright said she has never been bothered by anyone trying to collect money, beg or hand out fliers in an intersections and she would not vote for the bill. 

DOESN’T HAPPEN HERE:  I mentioned that solicitors for different charities routinely are at major intersections in Chesterfield, Ballwin, Ellisville and at times at Clayton and Woods Mill (and of course on November 20 a number of high school girls were in the middle of Clayton and Ballas).  Well an alderman said he didn’t care what happened in other cities.  (Using that theory we should repeal 50% of our ordinances because the violations don’t happen here but we have laws against such behavior so if the violations occur we can take action.)    

OH MY GOD TOO MUCH MEDDLING GOVERNMENT:  Fred Meyland-Smith made an impassioned speech that such an ordinance is far too intrusive and must be voted down.  Hey Fred…here is a bulletin…our current ordinance makes the same behavior illegal.  Are we going to see Fred draft an ordinance to repeal the current anti-soliciting in the street ordinance?  I doubt that will happen. 

SANDBAGGED OR BACKSTABBED:  City Administrator and police chief John Copeland then spoke up.  He stated that he just recently asked a MoDot attorney if such a city ordinance would be legal to enforce at an intersection that includes a state road. He said the lawyer told him that he didn’t know. 

Now on August 31, I sent a copy of this bill to John asking for his opinion of it.  Over the next two months I heard nothing and on October 21 I sent John another e-mail with a copy of the bill again asking for his opinion.  I never heard anything until December 8, 2008 during the Board of Aldermen Meeting. Now ironically the anti-soliciting ordinance that names intersections that includes state roads as being prohibited areas for people soliciting was revised and updated on October 29, 2002 when John Copeland was the police chief and apparently this was not a concern to him at that time…it apparently only became a concern when I introduced it.  Do you think Chief Copeland is going to try and get the existing ordinance repealed based on a state employee giving him an “I don’t know” answer?  I don’t think that will happen.  Personally I felt that John had sucker punched me on this issue.      

FORGETFUL OR A LIAR:  Jon Benigas also mentioned that the Police Commission had approved this bill and recommended its passage to the board of aldermen…BUT…the police commission was never told there was an existing ordinance. 

Now not only did I tell them about the existing ordinance, I went into detail why the existing ordinance is defective and I handed each police commissioner a copy of the existing ordinance and a copy of the new bill.  I still had a few copies left in a folder with me and I waved them at Mr. Benigas. 

Now I am hoping that Mr. Benigas was daydreaming and not paying any attention at the police commission meeting when I was discussing this.  However, he always seems to be paying close attention as he routinely tells me my time is up when I am talking to the police commission.  However keep in mind here is how Mr. Benigas is described (clearly by himself) on a website promoting therapists for men:   “Alias “Magnum,” Jon has throughout his college days and even today been frequently mistaken for Travolta, the other movie star who acted in the TV series “Magnum PI.”         

In the words of another TV star…”Oh Good Grief.”

FROM THE PUBLIC:  Mason Valley Place resident Chuck Lenz spoke on this legislation and asked the aldermen to defeat it.  Chuck said such a law prohibiting Old Newsboys would make Town and Country a “laughing stock.”  Well again,…we already have such a law…as do many other cities and I was trying to simply improve the existing law.  But my real feeling is how could this law reduce us to a laughing stock?  I think the fact that we are going to spend $75,000 on deer hysterectomies should do the trick.  

AND THE FINAL VOTE IS:  Well what seemed to me to be a very common sense bill that would replace an ordinance to avoid any costly court challenges was defeated by a 7-1 vote.

GETTING OUR MONEY’S WORTH:  Frankly I am getting tired of sending bills and resolutions to the city attorney Steve Garrett and have Mr. Garrett get back to me weeks later 10 minutes before the start of a meeting. He is developing a habit of doing this.  Garrett rewrote the Get Out of the Street bill and gave it his blessing back in September. (It then took three months to get it before the police commission.)   But 10 minutes before the start of the December 8th Aldermanic Work Session Steve is doing his usual act…”Hey I have been looking for you.  I got a problem with this bill.”  Yep the bill that he rewrote, he suddenly had a problem with.  In the bill we covered people walking up to cars in intersection, using roller skates, roller blades, skate boards and even Segways.  Now Steve is worried that someone could stand on the curb and use a pole and a basket, like one used for church collections, and sell items and collect money without getting into the street so we need to drop the section of the bill that would have repealed the old anti-solicitation ordinance. 

Steve then went on to proudly say how his firm helped Hazelwood pass a similar ordinance that still allowed firemen to walk around intersections and collect for the Jerry Lewis Telethon but prohibits anyone else from doing the same. Steve said the Hazelwood law bans people from being in intersections unless they are public safety officers…and of course that would fit the description of firefighters.  I told Steve I found that to be offensive that he helped write a law that favored one specific charity allowing them to collect money in the middle of busy streets while prohibiting other charities from doing the same.  This was the United States…where the average person expects fair play and an even playing field.  Of course that is not true dealing with Illinois governors or the Hazelwood ordinance written by Mr. Garrett’s firm that eliminates all but one group. 

When people ask me about not letting firemen collect on Labor Day weekend…I point out that you have to be fair and consistent.  Is a panhandler any more or less of a charity that has simply eliminated all the middlemen? No transparency there…you know exactly where your money is going.  What makes a firefighter’s charity more worthy than Rev. Rice’s charity?  I also reminded them that firefighters in the Chesterfield area average annual salaries of $100,000 and the firefighters for the West County EMS and Fire Protection District in Town and Country make on average $90,000 a year.  If getting money for Jerry’s Telethon is that important to them, they can very easily sit down and write out a check for $500 or $1,000 and stay out of the street.   

HALF AS MUCH WORK FOR THE SAME MONEY or A CHRISTMAS GIFT TO THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN FROM THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN:  The Board of Aldermen by law must meet twice a month.  Besides dealing with bills and resolutions we have to approve the list of bills to be paid.   The Town and Country Board of Aldermen have developed a habit over the years of voting to cancel the second meeting in December. 

Now best I can tell the current members of the Board of Aldermen seem to have Christian backgrounds.  However I know for a fact that a number of residents in Town and Country are not Christians.  I don’t think we should have Board of Aldermen meetings on Christmas Eve or Christmas Day, but for the life of me I do not understand why we should cancel the second meeting each December. We certainly do not give the employees half the days off in December.  In fact we just give them Christmas Day off and they are expected to be at work on the other weekdays of the month. 

So why do the Aldermen get off?  We still have to approve the list of bills to be paid.  The staff has to go to the trouble of sending out faxes and receive votes.  I mean just hold a short meeting.  Town and Country is not such a huge place that it is difficult to show up at City Hall. 

Well on the December 8 agenda was a resolution to cancel the December 22 meeting.  Since we are paid to attend two Board of Aldermen meetings a month and that is our primary function, I was forced to ask before we voted on the resolution if we would be only receiving half of the normal monthly pay.  The mayor replied there was nothing in the resolution about pay.  I didn’t think it was fair for us to do a half month of work and receive a full month of pay.  So we had another 7-1 vote.  I mean when I missed a Board meeting in October I refunded the city half my pay for October.  I don’t see paying politicians for work they didn’t do. 

THE $28,000 LICENSE PLATE READER:  As I had suspected the police department requested a $28,000 license plate reader that Kustom Signal of Lenexa, Kansas discounted 50% if Town and Country would give demonstrations to police departments was on the agenda.  The system has six cameras on the roof of a police car and scans license plates that the car passes on patrol checking the plate numbers against a data base of stolen cars and license plates associated with warrants.  

I again brought up that the primary purpose of this system was to detect stolen cars.  (It really is and is best used in places like North St. Louis, North County, East St. Louis, South LA, Southside of Chicago, Southeast Washington DC or the Bronx.) Police chief John Copeland immediately spoke right up and disagreed with me saying there were many others uses for this.  I wholeheartedly agreed and again said the main purpose of the license plate reader or at least 50% was to recover stolen cars.  In seven months of testing the unit we have recovered exactly ZERO stolen cars.  We have caught 15 people wanted on bench warrants from here and other cities, 14 for minor traffic charges, so I was told at the November Police Commission meeting.  But in an update from John Copeland on Friday that number suddenly soared to 27 arrests.  I will have to find out if we are now counting multiple bench warrants for the same person as additional arrests. (One person equals one arrest.  Booking sheets have a number of lines for additional charges. Every time someone doesn’t show up for traffic court two bench warrants are issued…one for the original charge…say speeding for example and the other for Failure to Appear to Court…So 14 arrests would equal about 27 bench warrants. )      

Town and Country will be the first department in St. Louis to have such a device and will be the second in the state.  As I mentioned in the last newsletter, I find it interesting that we are placing an accessory in a police car that costs more than the police car itself.  It is ironic that we will have device for locating stolen cars, but we don’t have any stolen cars to recover.  What is next…a gunshot locator system across the city?  (Gunshot locators are placed in high crime areas with a history of shootings.  Microphones detect and locate a specific area where a gunshot was fired and alert dispatchers.)  

 I suggested if we purchased this system, it would be appropriate to send the car into areas with a high number of stolen cars for 8 hours of patrols a month with officers from those agencies. 

PUBLIC COMMENT:  Chuck Lenz also commented on this purchase and made some very valid points, that we are in a recession, our main source of revenue, sales tax is dropping, we have lost two large stores in Manchester Meadows Shopping Center and will lose the Wal Mart store in six months. He asked if this was really necessary and if it was really a good use of funds. 

CHANGING THE RULES:  Now since we cancelled the second meeting in December we were forced to move to suspend the rules and have a first and second reading to purchase this system.  That motion to change the rules passed 7-to1…guess who voted against it.  The vote to buy the system passed 8-0. It is a good piece of technology.  If it went for its list price of $28,000 I would have had serious reservations for spending the money.    

OTHER COMMENTS:  After the board meeting a police captain mentioned to me that my suggestion to patrol other cities was a bad idea.  He wanted to keep the technology in town at all times. (Hey I wasn’t suggesting we do a four-hour patrol in Memphis.)  His other complaint was that drivers of stolen cars often flee and get into dangerous pursuits and we shouldn’t be chasing stolen cars in other jurisdictions.  I laid out how we would put an officer from the jurisdiction in the car with our officers.  Our officer would be under a strict policy that he does not chase cars.  If the other department wanted to do so, fine but we would not be part of it. I also mentioned that many stolen cars recovered are parked on side streets or in apartment complex and shopping center lots. I am more interested in helping other departments recover a few stolen cars and not chasing stolen cars. Lastly I pointed out that that since we were only getting hits on bench warrants on average twice a month the four or eight hours a month helping another nearby jurisdiction would be good training for our officers. 

Ironically the next day a Post-Dispatch reporter was riding with an officer in the car with the license plate reader. In a couple of hours they had a hit and an arrest.  On a parking lot at Missouri Baptist Hospital the scanner hit on a license plate number listed to a bench warrant for a minor traffic violation.  The person in the car was a college student who had just visited his mother in the hospital and was smoking a joint.  

THE BILL TO KEEP NO SHOWS OFF OF COMMISSIONS:  The bill I wrote and Bill Kuehling rewrote and agreed to co-sponsor to prohibit the mayor from reappointing people to commissions who miss more than 50% of the meetings during a term was continued.  Again this is a pretty simple bill.  People applying for commissions have to list all commissions or boards they are currently serving on to determine if they have the time to serve on a Town and Country Commission or if they have a conflict of interest.  If they are on a commission and don’t show up for 50% of the meeting after being appointed they can not be reappointed. We currently have an ordinance that allows aldermen who sit as commission chairs to send letters to commission members who don’t show up for meetings advising them they will be removed.  The problem is aldermen have not followed the ordinance and have never sent the letters.

Fred Meyland-Smith said he wanted to continue the bill as he had questions he wanted to ask the two sponsors (me and Bill Kuehling).  The bill was continued.  Oddly enough Fred has not yet asked me the questions he had.

THE LAST MINUTE FREE LUNCH:  I tell you…I smelled a rat on Friday December 12 when I got the following mass e-mail from Parks Director Anne Nixon that also went out to the citywide resident e-mail list:

Dear Town & Country Resident,

Would you like to join in the fun of the Highway 40 grand opening and enjoy VIP Parking?  Come join Mayor Dalton on Sunday, December 14th, for a Town & Country “Tailgate” (non-alcoholic) to celebrate the reopening of Highway 40. The first 85 cars will receive VIP parking in the Missouri Baptist Medical Center CLINICAL NURSING INSTITUTE Employee Only parking lot (see attached map).  The Town & Country Tailgate tent will be set up in the northeast corner of that lot. In addition, a complimentary light lunch will be provided and indoor restrooms available.  Meet your friends and neighbors there between 11:30 AM - 12:30 PM to celebrate the highway opening!  
Attached you will also find a list of the “I-64/40 West End” activities for the day.  

Please reply to this e-mail if you intend on meeting us at the tent so the appropriate amount of food is ordered.  

Anne Nixon

Director of Parks and Recreation

City of Town and Country

1011 Municipal Center Dr.

Town & Country, MO 63131

Fax: 314-432-1286

Phone:  314-432-6606

Yes the residents are invited to join MAYOR DALTON for a free lunch.  I wrote Anne back inquiring who was paying for the tent and the lunch.   

I was told that the city owned the tent. (Of course I’m guessing two city employees will be making overtime to put up the tent and then take down the tent.)  Also the cost of the free lunch will be coming out of the Public Relations Budget.

Is this necessary and is this a good use of city tax dollars?  This was not planned out in advance. MoDot had set the ribbon cutting and walk on the new section of Hwy 40/64 three weeks ago.  The City of Town and Country on Monday December 8 had no plans for this event. Now on Friday December 12th we are sending out an e-mail invitation for a function on December 14 and we are asking for a RSVP. Miss Manners would have a cow over something like this…one day notice to RSVP!  (If Judith Martin is capable of having a cow.)

Now let’s see MAYOR DALTON invites you to a free lunch…two days before filing opens for the mayoral election and the taxpayers are paying for the free lunch…this is beginning to smell more than a little fishy. It is something that I am sure Governor Blagojevich would be proud of. 

THE COSTS:    I didn’t want to miss out with only 85 parking spaces available so I got to the free lunch site at 11:20 and found that Anne Nixon was present in her own SUV and the Town and Country Police gas guzzling Ford Excursion along with a civilian community service officer had the parking lot roped off.  The officer had been at the parking lot since 9am.  The wind was whipping around and of course the officer had the Excursion (the largest SUV made by the Ford Motor Company) running.  Folks that means we are paying him 4 hours salary to guard the parking lot.  Due to the high wind conditions Anne never set up the tent and kept the sandwiches, chips and cookies in the back of her SUV.  

OH THE HUMANITY:  At 11:30am the flood people arrived…well it was Kay Smith and her son.  By 11:40 the mayor and his wife arrived, followed by former alderman Tim Welby and his family, but by then Kay and her son had left for the highway.  That left us with three cars and 9 people.  My wife and I left at 12 noon leaving the crowd at 7 people.  A neighbor told me that she arrived at 12:10 and the Welbys were still there and about six other people.  I know that Alderwoman Lynn Wright was there, so that put the crowd at about 12 people and five cars. 

NEWS FLASH…IT’S OFFICIAL THERE IS A RECESSION:   I mean does anyone in charge realize that businesses in one of our shopping centers are moving out of town or going out of business due to bankruptcy?  Is anyone aware that Charter Communications with the largest corporate offices in town is about to have zero value. Currently for the price of a pack of gum at the checkout stand you can buy three shares of Charter stock. In other words it might be smart to avoid spending money anyway we can…not spending it at every opportunity we have.  Is the purchase of the food, the officer and a department head spending four hours at an empty parking lot a good use of tax money?  I don’t think so…but it is almost a tradition in Town and Country to waste money.  Perhaps it is a tradition we should try and stop.           

THE OTHER NEWSLETTER:  The city newsletter, The Town & Country Times arrived at households on Saturday December 13.  Mayor Dalton out did himself.  His photo was in the newsletter 11 times.  A neighbor continues to refer to the city newsletter as a Dalton re-election flier. 

THE OLD FIRE SAVING ROUTINE:  Once again Mayor Dalton claimed we could not provide fire service at any rate cheaper than the contract with the West County EMS & Fire Protection District. The city consultant in 2005 wrote a report concerning fire service that showed no savings if we had the same salaries as the firefighters with the WCEMS&FPD.  Well even predicated on that stupid premise, he admitted savings could be seen when he wrote, …“Although the initial cost of this alternative (city fire department) may be high, firsthand experience with operating a fire department might actually result in closer budget control and in the long run reduced costs.”

The consultant also wrote, “Although the fire department would be small by any standards, the potential for providing more community services is great.  Any time a community has its own department, the citizens are more likely to request – and receive – a variety of services not usually rendered by a more distant agency.”

However his premise was grossly flawed.  Currently WCEMSFPD firefighters are averaging over $90,000 a year in salary.  Meanwhile other municipal fire departments the average pay-range is more in line between $45,000 to $65,000 a year.  At worst we would be saving $25,000 per employee.  That equals a $450,000 savings a year for the manpower to staff the day to day operation.  You offset that with $200,000 for a fire chief and Ast. Chief/Fire Marshall plus a civilian administrative staff person.  That gives you a $250,000 savings. 

We would not be competitive with West County or Monarch Fire Distrcits for employees, but we would be more than competitive with Kirkwood, Webster, Frontenac, Ladue, Olivette, Glendale, Rock Hill, Maplewood and Shrewsbury fire departments.  In other words we would be very competitive with all the city run fire departments in the area.     

Next you eliminate the $386,000 fee to Central County Fire Dispatch.  We hire three more dispatchers to work in our dispatch center and dispatch the fire and EMS ourselves.  That would equal a savings of $210,000 a year and a total savings now of $460,000 a year.  

Next we are paying WCEMS&FPD $100,000 to do our ambulance billing. The department’s civilian employee could incorporate that into regular duties and we would see another $100,000 in savings.  At worst we could hire a part time person for $30,000 to do the billing and net $70,000 additional a year, giving us a total net savings of $530,000.  

That money would need to go to paying for fire and ambulance equipment which can be purchased with lines of credit from the manufacturers.  So we can run our own fire department as cheaply or slightly cheaper than the $4.2 million dollars we have budgeted for 2009 to pay the Fire District.  If we contracted ambulance service with Abbott Ambulance requiring an ambulance crew to be stationed at the Town and Country Fire Station 24 hours a day…with Abbott billing the ambulance transports separately…we could clearly save money each year.    

Keep in mind when the mayor talks about how great the WCEMS&FPD contract is…that he is talking about a former client of his who he lobbied for in Jefferson City.  Our biggest contractor, billing us $3.5 million a year while the mayor was an alderman and announced candidate for mayor and as mayor in 2005 was also his client.  That same year he signed at $17.5 million dollar contract for the city with his client.  Finally we would not have to worry about the Fire District trying to annex us into the district and increase our property taxes between $500 and $2,000 depending on the value of your home.

THAT’S WHAT FRIENDS ARE FOR:  Here is some good news…maybe.  In the newsletter the Mayor writes  “Although some of the vendors serving our community may remain unknown to us, many are as much a part of the fabric of our town as our full –time employees.  A well-publicized example of this may be found with our solid waste and recycling service friends at Sanders Hauling.  This company has been a trusted business partner for many years, providing an uncommonly high level of service to us and deserving our continued recognition and thanks. They too are part of our community and we are glad they are here.”
Now let’s review…The mayor appointed Steve Fons the chairman of the Solid Waste Task Force.  Steve has a track record as chairman of the Public Health And Sanitation & Environment Commission, of being unable to hold an official meeting for years.  

Fons as the chair of the Solid Waste Task Force, came on and said he didn’t care what happened to Sanders…next in October while I was out of the country he took a vote that rescinded our earlier resolution to have trash services bid by wards giving Sanders no chance to continue operations in Town and Country.  This did not seem to bother the mayor of course until Post-Dispatch columnist Sylvester Brown wrote a column on both of the small Sanders haulers possibly being forced out of business.  Then the public comments started rolling in.  

In a second column, Mr. Brown quoted Mayor Dalton as saying how he considers Charles Sanders a “friend.”  Mr. Sanders stops by my house to chat several times a month.  When I gave this column to Mr. Sanders he laughed and told me that the first time he ever met the mayor was when he attended a Board of Aldermen meeting in September and the mayor introduced himself to Mr. Sanders.  That is the one and only time old he has ever met his “friend.”  Regardless how deep and old this friendship is; it certainly doesn’t hurt to have the mayor on record being your friend.  

At the November 10th Board of Aldermen Work Session meeting Fons tried to introduce a final report of the Solid Waste Task Force which no member of the task force had read or voted on.  Once this was pointed out to the mayor he ordered Fons to hold more meetings with the Task Force to reach a plan that more than half of the task force could agree to.  Since that mandate over a month ago, Fons has not called for a meeting.  I have three resolutions written concerning trash service that would continue to allow citizens to have some choice in providers while increasing regulation to allow better enforcement of haulers and reduce the number of days haulers are on subdivision streets. If Fons does not call for a meeting in the next few weeks I will simply change the resolutions before the Task Force into bills and try to get the other members of the task force, Ald. Phil Behnen and Ald. Nancy Avioli to co-sponsor them before he Board of Aldermen.   

On Friday Charlie Sanders stopped by the house and said he was concerned.  He wants to replace his large trash truck and one of the pick up trucks but he can’t until he is sure the city is not going to force him out of business.  

“I wish they would either force me out of business or pass something so I know I will still be operating a year from now,” said Sanders.

 YOU ARE GOING TO LOVE THIS PICTURE:  (Am I going back far enough for this subtitle…the opening line from the “Love that Bob Show…starring Robert Cummings as photographer Bob Collins…along with his sister Rosemary DeCamp and his nephew Dwayne Hickman?)  I loved the photo of the grand opening of the FedEx Office store at Town and Country Crossing. On page 14 of the city newsletter   We have the city administrator, an alderwomen, the fire chief , plus others all with big smiles and at the far left side of the photo is Bob Bodley, our building inspector.  Bob with his hands in his pockets has a look on his face of “What the heck am I doing here?”  
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